MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
SEPTEMBER 1, 2006
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 1, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:03 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of the first
September, 2006, shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, DAIN P. KANE,
DENNIS A. MATEO, MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH
PONTANILLA, CHARMAINE TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JO ANNE JOHNSON.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, there are eight
members present, no members absent, and one member excused.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Before we have Mr. Pontanilla this morning give our opening remarks, the Chair will
ask that anyone with cell phones and pagers to please either turn it off or place it on
silent mode. The Chair will enforce decorum in this chambers at all times.
Stating that, Mr. Pontanilla, with your opening remarks, please.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Pontanilla.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your opening prayer, Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed with the agenda, please.

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, with respect to ceremonial resolutions, no one
has submitted request to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair will ask if there is anyone wishing to provide testimony on either of the two
ceremonial resolutions that have been posted for today's agenda, please come
forward, make yourself known, and you will have an opportunity to share your
comments with the Council.
Seeing no one coming forward, Members, with no objections, the Chair will be
closing testimony on ceremonial resolutions.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
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The following ceremonial resolutions were presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-81
CONGRATULATING THE MAUI EVANGELICAL
CHURCH ON ITS 40TH ANNIVERSARY
CELEBRATION
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
MR. CHAIR, I MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF THE RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr, Pontanilla, for the
adoption of the resolution. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, may we have the Clerk read the resolution in its
entirety, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you.
You see by the resolution that this church is deeply rooted in our community from
way back, or at least we call it our "recent" past. And some of the members who
were in--instrumental in founding the church are still with us and are still continuing to
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work with the church, and I think this just remarkable. And I applaud each and every
one of them and also the, the, the congregation who attends, or who, who attend
service regularly. And I think it is wonderful to have this kind of comfort and resource
within a community just right in the heart of Kahului, I think is, is great. And I want to
congratulate everyone on their fortieth anniversary.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
When you look at the third "Whereas", "located in Alabama Camp in Puunene," I
remember it as a youngster attending the church at, in Puunene at that time until I
moved from Puunene to Kahului. I remember those days early in the morning,
Sunday mornings, attending church and, and going to Sunday School, and the many
activities during Christmas/Thanksgiving celebrations.
I am very proud to support this resolution as a member or former member of the Maui
Evangelical Church which was first founded in Puunene.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to extend my congratulations to Maui Evangelical Church on their fortieth
anniversary and to Reverend Baloaloa who is just a tireless worker and just gets out
there and preaches the word to everyone; and thank you for representing the spirit,
spirituality in our community. And I have attended services on several occasions,
and the congregation is just so warm and very nice. So, again, congratulations and
thank you for all the work that you have done for our community.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Ms. Tavares--Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
At this time, I would like to call Reverend Baloaloa and the members that are here
this morning to come up forward to the lectern.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. If you'd please join us.
Ms. Tavares and Mr. Pontanilla, if you would please.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Pontanilla and I kind of fought for who was going to do this, and I guess I pressed
the button quicker than he did so we're sort of cosponsors of, of introducing this
because I think we all raced to put some of these resolutions forward for the Council
to consider and I thank all the Members for letting us do this.
But, at this time, I would like to ask the Reverend if he would come forward to say a
few words--from the pulpit, from our pulpit.
REVEREND BALOALOA: Maui Evangelical Church receiving this resolution from the Maui
County Council, it's, it's really an honor, and we want to thank you from the bottom of
our hearts.
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And we thank the Lord for today we still have these wonderful folks at Maui
Evangelical Church. One of them is ninety-five years old and is still active in doing
the work of the Lord.
So we want to thank you. We wanted to do more for our community, and I pray that
the Lord will bless you as you will continue your work in making Maui County great.
Maui County is great. And so thank you again. Mahalo and mabuhay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Tavares, Mr. Pontanilla, for the resolution you
have provided the Council this morning.
Mr. Clerk, shall we continue with the agenda, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, that was RESOLUTION
NO. 06-81.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-82
RECOGNIZING THE MONTH OF SEPTEMBER AS
PROSTATE CANCER AWARENESS MONTH
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt the
resolution. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, Chair.
I would request that the Clerk read the resolution throughout.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
It was not that many years ago when this was a subject that would never be
addressed by the Governor, by this Council, or any other public forum. It was
something that you just didn't talk about, and many of our friends and family suffered
for this.
Now, we are in a more enlightened age. We bring this resolution forward today in
hopes that someone out there perhaps listening to this, someone out there that might
review the tape or hear the tape on AKAKU later, or hear somebody talking about
they had this recognition at the Council, might be the thing that will make them go
and overcome their embarrassment or for whatever reason they don't go and check
up and save their life. I'm sorry to say that I had several friends that were too
embarrassed. They felt it was too taboo, and it wasn't that long ago, and they waited,
and they died.
This is something that isn't a lot of fun to talk about. It isn't glamorous. We don't
have a young child in rags sitting before us that we can sympathize with to give
money to, but it's something that is so important that if we don't recognize its
importance and if we don't do things like we're doing today to recognize it, we are
surely the losers because we lose our people. And I would hope for the support of
the Council.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I would like to ask Mr. David Derris and those with him to come down to the lectern.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
If you would please join us.
Mr. Carroll, if you would please.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
We need to make this a little bit lower but aside from that, we'd now like to ask
Mr. Derris to come forward and say a few words.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And if you could also please introduce the rest of this group
for us, please.
DR. DAVID DERRIS: I'd like to introduce the other people who are here with me this
morning, my partner. Prostate cancer only affects men physically, but emotionally
and in so many ways, it affects the partner of the men and their families. So this is
my partner, Esther Fuchs; Hugo Buetler, who is the leader of the Maui Chapter of the
US TOO prostate cancer patient support group, who works tirelessly in bringing
information to our community and helping men taking calls at all times of the day and
night from people who have been just diagnosed and are in need of information; and
one of our active members of our support group who is currently undergoing prostate
cancer therapies and having a very fine result so far, Jay Markle.
The members of the Maui chapter of US TOO prostate cancer patient support group
thanks the Maui County Council for taking a leadership position in bringing this
important health issue to public awareness.
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Men are resistant to have regular medical checkups and the appropriate age-appropriate early detection testing. There is much fear and misinformation about
cancer.
The Council by issuing this resolution is encouraging men to get the information that
will dispel myths and ease fears about prostate cancer. In its early stages, prostate
cancer has no symptoms, yet one in six men will have prostate cancer. Therefore,
early detection testing for prostate cancer can provide the information and his doctor
with the needed knowledge that can determine the appropriate course to take, be
that continued observation, changes in diet and lifestyle, or the initiation of active
treatment.
When prostate cancer is diagnosed in its early stage, there are more options for
treatment and treatments are more successful. Knowledge is the best medicine of
all. The American Cancer Society has set the goal that by the year 2015, the number
of cancer-caused death be reduced by 50 percent from the current level.
In
The Council, by issuing this resolution, is helping to achieve this goal.
appreciation, we would like to present each of the Councilmembers with a blue
Prostate Cancer Awareness wristband and a blue ribbon Prostate Cancer Awareness
pin.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The chair will call a very short recess subject to the call of the Chair.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:28 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:29 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting of 1 September 2006 shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed with the agenda, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, that was RESOLUTION 06-82.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with oral testimony on agenda
items, before the convening of today's meeting, fourteen individuals submitted
requests to testify. Shall we proceed?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding with testimony, for those that have signed up prior to
the beginning of this meeting, let me state that you have three minutes to speak on
the item of your choice that has been agendized for today.

We have a lighting system to assist you with your time. At the, at the beginning of
your comments, the green light on the podium shall go on. At the two-minute
thirty-second mark, the yellow light shall indicate you have thirty seconds to
conclude, and when the red light goes on your three minutes are up.
For those that have signed up prior to the start of this meeting, by Council Rules, at
that point, you need to inform this Chair that you have additional testimony that you
wish to provide and you will be given an opportunity after all others have spoken, for
an additional maximum three minutes.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, please call our first testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: First person to testify is Rob E. Hilbun, testifying on Committee
Report No. 06-104; followed by Warren K. Watanabe.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. ROB HILBUN (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Thank you. This is my fourth meeting. I came down for the meeting yesterday
because I thought it was Friday. I've been at the other meetings.
The last time, I let the Mayor talk in front of me even though I was here a half hour
before him. I wish I would not have because he didn't seem to hear a word we said.
I'm totally against these wells. I don't want that water used in Paia; I don't want that
water used in Wailea; I don't want that water used Upcountry. It was a mistake.
We need to go out in East Maui, drill some clean wells, and not keep trying to ..
Sure, you can purify anything, the most contaminated water in the world. These are
the same guys, though, that are going to be changing the filters. We're still just
getting over the contamination of the Upcountry water from our last fiasco. I don't
trust people to be changing filters. Filters get dirty, they have to be changed,
mistakes are made. This has been a mistake from the get-go. That's what we do as
humans, we make mistakes. We need to clarify this, drill clean wells, and get on with
it.
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The Mayor, the last time, I wanted to see what he was going to say. The Mayor's a
poker player. You couldn't tell what he--he was holding his cards. He's finally come
out. You see where he's coming from. He's already pushed the pipes down to
H'poko against everything that you guys and, and the majority of the people at all of
the meetings I was at were opposed to. He's just bulldogging this thing through. I
want to see it stopped; 1 want to see it stopped right now.
Other than that, I know he's got a bunch of supposedly his farmers, stacked the deck
with a bunch of the Upcountry farmers to come down and cry for water. You know,
they've been crying for water. I've been here twenty-three years, and it's the same
thing Upcountry. They got too small a pipes--they've always had water problems.
Yeah, were in October, I mean September right now, always water problems this
time of year. Very rarely do we not have water problems this time of year.
It's just a scare thing he's got going on the front page of the paper today.
I think I've about covered that.
The lime, well, the lime plant was another great mistake, you know, where they let
them take all the sand for all those years. You know, they still haven't made them
take out the wall. You know, instead of trying to bring in some sand like they did at
Sugar Cove, which they still have a beach there for public access, they haven't done
a thing except try to preserve the building. The contractor's willing to pay to move
that building. And they're hanging on to that for another year, then we'll end up in a
pinch having to tear it down anywhere or not tear it down, just move it. Those things
are worth a lot of money, those buildings are.
Anyway, we could go on with the mistakes. I just don't want to see us make any
more mistakes, pour any more money down this rat hole on these poisoned wells.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Hilbun.
We shall maintain decorum in these chambers.
Mr. Clerk, next testifier please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Warren K. Watanabe, testifying on agenda item Committee
Report No. 06-104; followed by Kenneth I. Yamamura.
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MR. WARREN WATANABE, PRESIDENT OF THE MAUI COUNTY FARM BUREAU
(testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Good morning, Council Chair Hokama and Members of the County Council.
I'm Warren Watanabe, President of the Maui County Farm Bureau.
Thank you for this opportunity to provide input in this important matter on behalf of
your, of your farmer and rancher community.
The Maui County Farm Bureau wants to reiterate that it is opposed to, to this
proposed ordinance because farmers cannot produce food without adequate water.
The ordinance, even as it limits its applicabi—applicability to the H'poko wells, will
make it more difficult to ensure adequate water supplies.
If we cut off sources of water, we risk not having water available when we need it.
Limiting sources of drinking water will indirectly affect agriculture. During periods of
prolonged drought, public use of water must supersede agricultural uses, resulting in
restrictions on agriculture. The end result will be less of, less of lively--loss of
livelihood for our farmers and ranchers.
While water availability has generally been good in the past few years, it has not
always been so. The mid-1980s and 9, and, and the mid-1990s were very dry with
many farmers suffering significant losses. The current weather outlook for the winter
is dry. Each of us should be concerned enough to ensure that Maui is able to provito provide safe, reliable, and affordable water supplies for everyone.
This bill will cut off sources of water that are considered safe by the, by both the
Environmental Protection Agency and the State of Hawaii Department of Health. We
should not restrict sources of drinking water unless there is scientifically-based health
justification to do so. If we set unrealistic and arbitrary standards, we will end up
closing wells that could safely be used for human consumption and agriculture.
The H'poko wells supplies, well supplies water to the County drinking water system
during drought emergencies. Upcountry farmers rely upon this emergency water
supply in times of drought when other water sources are insufficient. Since the water
is delivered to the farmers through the drinking water system, the water should-would not be available to farmers if the well is closed by this ordinance.
County and private drinking water wells in West Maui currently use water similar to
the H'poko wells with treatment. An unin--unintended consequence of this measure
will be the questioning by West Maui customers, consumers of why they are able to
consume this water "safely" while it is deemed unsafe in this ordinance. The end
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result could result in the demand of, on West Maui surface water for drinking water
use which would decrease water available to agriculture. Maui farmers rely on safe
and affordable water to provide safe and affordable food to Hawaii.
The Maui County Farm Bureau, on behalf of its farmers and ranchers, respectfully
urges the committee to first thoroughly understand the current drinking water health
standards. We respectfully, respectfully request that technical experts in this field be
consulted. Then we would urge that you evaluate all of the implications of this and
any other similar ordinance before making your decision.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe.
Members, any questions for Mr. Watanabe? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you for being here, Mr. Watanabe.
You essentially sent the same testimony to our Water Resource Committee meeting
on Wednesday, and I'm sorry that you were not in attendance because at that
meeting, the Committee did discuss various options that would take care of the
farmers needs should there be an emergency drought. And one of them would be to
treat the water at Well 2, which currently has a GAC filter, and then transmit that
Upcountry and bypass the treatment plant, and put it in the Ha, Hamakua Ditch, and
then take water from Wailoa Ditch in equal quantities so that there would be no
interruption of service to farmers or to domestic users because the water would be
replaced.
Would that be sufficient for your concerns?
MR. WATANABE: Well, I, you know, I'm not going to answer for A&B. I mean I think part of
it is based on their agreeing to do so, right?
But, again, the concern is I feel like we have a big--greater concern because of the
long-range forecast for Hawaii. We will be in for a abnormal dry period. And if the,
say the Piiholo and Kahakapao Reservoirs continue to deplete, where is the water
going to come from?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, we have Pookela Well coming on-line, and there's
also the possibility of using water from the Kapakaiva Well. Thank you.
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MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for Mr. Watanabe, Members?
Having none, Mr. Watanabe, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Kenneth I. Yamamura, testifying on Committee Report 06-104;
followed by Jim Smith.
MR. KENNETH YAMAMURA (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Thank you, Chairman Hokama, Members of the Committee.
My name is Kenneth Yamamura. I'm with the Office of Economic Development as
the Agricultural Specialist. I have a prepared speech, but I would rather speak from
my heart.
I have been--I used to farm as a full-time farmer for, from 1973 up to like two years
ago. And, as a farmer, I can say that I've lived through many droughts. And over
time, I think the water availability has been much, much better.
You just alluded, Michelle, to things that could be done. The thing about it is the
Upcountry water system now some days they take out a maximum of like 10 million
gallons of water.
The Kahakapao Reservoir is already down to like 34 million. The Piiholo Reservoir
is, is a little bit fuller. But you can imagine if you're drawing, and it may vary, I
understand, from 8 million to 10 million gallons of water a day, you're going to need a
lot of water to even service, you know, the public needs, not necessarily the farmer
needs.
Farmers understand the issue of, you know, when, when the ditch water is low, they
have to cut back on their plantings. I'm sure they all understand that. And, you
know, if you talk about water quality, the farmers that use the water in the Kula Ag
Park system, that's not treated water. That's water that, if you look at the pH, can go,
can vary from day to day. Many farmers cannot even plant their seedlings because
the water quality is so bad sometimes.
But I, as, as I've mentioned, I have been a farmer and I know that when you have,
are faced with a drought situation, I'm sure they're not too concerned about the parts
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per million of contaminants in the water. I I think they're trying to eke out a living.
And any water source that you take off-line, including the Hamakuapoko Wells, I think
you have to be very careful.
,

Now, someone mentioned earlier that, "Oh, the filter system could get clogged." But
all waters that are used for human consumption are tested on a regular basis so if
they're not doing their job, the, the reports will demonstrate that you're not doing your
job, and they will have to, in fact, change the filters in a timely manner.
If there is any contaminant that cannot be removed from those H'poko wells, I hope
that you would be able to address and shut the well if that is the case.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Yamamura, are you concluding or would you need an additional time
at the end of all others have spoken?
MR. YAMAMURA: I will submit written testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Members, any questions for Mr. Yamamura?
Having none, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Jim Smith, testifying on Bill 49; followed by Harold H. Keyser.
MR. JIM SMITH [testifying on Bill No. 49 (2006)1:

Chairperson Hokama, Members of the Maui County Council.
Bill 49 is a bill that in, in effect, reduces the amount of income from 3 to 2 1/2 percent
that then affects the amount of tax a person pays.
And what I find is happening is that in 1991, they addressed a problem that
happened in 1987 and '8, which was the market forces on the value of homes. It was
on the assessment. And Beatrice and George Kahanu, Bill Tavares, Morrow Bagda,
Lyle Bettger, these people weren't concerned with campaigns for election to office or
Charter amendments. They focused on the problem, identified it as a random force
affecting them, and they solved it--they solved it. They came up and they affected
control of a market force, the assessment.
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Then came the Lingle Administration and proactive ideas, and proactive ideas
ultimately, in my experience, lead to confusion and, and nothing.
So we have a Bill 84, very proactive. We had the circuit breaker, very proactive. And
what happens? Nothing.
Ten years later, that problem surfaces again and people are protected by the circuit
breaker; only they're not protected because the circuit breaker doesn't address the
problem, it changes the subject. Very proactive idea. It simply changes the subject
and convinces you you've been helped; and then you find ten years later you haven't
been helped.
Now you have a bill that accepts on its face the random force of market and stays
away from affecting that; and, in effect, continues that deception. You won't be
helped.
I'm asking that you refer that bill back to committee and that you recognize that the
random force has to be control; the random force in a government circumstance is
arbitrary for us and it's unfair. The assessment cannot be fair because it's a free
random force.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Smith.
Members, any questions for Mr. Smith on his testimony?
Having none, thank you very much for your comments, Mr. Smith.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Harold H. Keyser, testifying on Committee Report 06-104;
followed by Ann Coopersmith.

MR. HAROLD KEYSER, MAUI COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR, COLLEGE OF TROPICAL
AGRICULTURE AND HUMAN RESOURCES, UNIVERSITY OF HAWAII (testifying on
Committee Report No. 06-104):
Good morning and thank you, Chair Hokama and Members of the Council, for having
this opportunity to provide some input this morning.
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The, the water available from Hamakupa--Hamakuapoko wells is a valuable
resource, especially for our farmers during periods of extended drought, and any
decision to limit the use of such valuable resources, of course, must be carefully
considered and not rushed.
The proposal to prohibit the use of water from those two wells must be based on the
best evidence and on risk-cost-benefit comparisons, in order to make informed
decisions. And I would encourage the Council to look at the justification for this
proposal to restrict their use and with respects—respectfully suggest that the situation
calls for more education rather than legislation.
I know that all of you have seen the data on the quality of the water from the wells,
and I would just like to summarize the major findings from that. Since 1999, the
samples have been collected some seventeen times on well number one, and
analyses have been conducted on the three target organic residues (DPCP, EDB,
and TCP); untreated water samples showed that in only 4 of 54 tests were the EPA
limits exceeded, and after treatment with a granulated activated carbon, none of the
samples, ah, or all of the samples were undetectable. While well number two did
have higher incidence of exceeding those limits with untreated water, again, after a
treatment all analyses showed that they were well below the limits. In almost cases
except two, they were undetectable.
And in all, and in all samples taken from both wells also, the nitrate levels were never
exceeded the drinking water standards.
Clearly, I think education on this issue is important. Everyone wants water that is
safe. But does the public know that in the tests of all treated water from
Hamakuapuk, ah, H'poko wells, the substances of concern have been removed to
levels that are undetectable? And does the average concerned citizen know how
conservative and how stringent EPA bases their limits on? For instance, for
regulated, for most regulated substances, a person would have to consume two
quarts a day for seventy years, their average lifetime, to have a one-in-a-million
chance of, of the increased health effect of concern.
And reasonable people, reasonable people should be able to sit down and discuss
this in a non-emotional fashion. And as a representative for CTAHR and the
University in Maui County, I would like to say that we can offer, if the Council chooses
to go along the path of providing more education on this subject, we can provide
expertise and faculty who could talk well to this subject.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Keyser.
Members, any questions for Mr. Keyser? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Keyser, thank you for being here.
Have you attended any of the numerous meetings that the Council's Water Resource
Committee has had regarding Hamakuapoko wells over the last year?
MR. KEYSER: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so there was lots of information and education
during those meetings, including a workshop in Paia that was attended by many
residents.
MR. KEYSER: Urn-hum.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So are you also aware of how long the Department of
Water Supply has pumped these wells in regards to extended pumpage?
MR. KEYSER: No, I don't know .
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and does your organization advise farmers on the
use of pesticides?
MR. KEYSER: We have pest--we have pesticide training workshops and certification
programs affiliated with the College, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further questions for Mr. Keyser, Members?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Ann Coopersmith, testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104;
followed by Virginia Karpovich.
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MS. ANN COOOPERSMITH (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Members of the Council.
I would like to thank Harold for pointing out that there is education to be supported.
Also, Harold, Harold was--I'm not sure, I'm sure he's aware, but he didn't mention that
the State standards are much higher than the EPA standards for water quality.
Basically, what I want to do is I want to, want you to support your resolution that
you've already put through to close those wells, not use those wells; and to support
your own Water Resources Committee to continue to explore other sources. There
are plenty of other sources. I want you to continue with that. Listen to the people of
the North Shore. We're very active. We've worked really hard, done our homework,
and really appreciate you supporting us in the past and continue to support us now.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Coopersmith.
Members, any questions for Ms. Coopersmith?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk,
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Virginia Karpovich, testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-104; followed by Darshan Zenith.
MS. VIRGINIA KARPOVICH (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Thank you, Councilmembers.
I know you know who I am, but I have to state. My name is Virginia Karpovich, and I
really appreciate the opportunity to speak today. And I want to make sure that you
understand that, that Frannie is a professor at the college also, so she has
credentials, too. Thank you.
I'm here today to support your support of our community. Our first meeting was back
in 2004. Representing the Department of Water Supply at the time, at the time, was
Jeff Pearson as the Deputy Director. And at that point in time, we were promised
numerous, and numerous, and numerous meetings which never came to be.
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The Department of Water Supply had a "science fair," you know, where people from
all over the State came to talk to us about what all of these facts and figures meant.
Unfortunately, the Mayor would not allow us to have the people there speak to us as
a panel. He set it up like a science fair so that every person that would go and ask a
question would be alone and would not have anybody else to reference or hear
anybody else's questions or hear anybody else's answers.
And so halfway through the meeting of about two or three hundred people, he said to
me, "if you want to have a, a, a question, a debate, then have your own meeting." So
that's, that was our science fair meeting that the Mayor set up for us, and that was in
2004 or 2005.
And since then, he has refused to have any follow-up meetings though the
Department handed out questionnaires that they had printed which asked, asked for
responses from us, information from us, what we wanted. When David Spee stood
up there and said, "Is this a done deal or do we have choices here?" we were told
that we had choices. "Here. Take these papers. Fill them out. We'll have lots more
meetings." Well, between then and now, the Mayor's refused to have any more
meetings.
And our community has believed that the resolution that you all have forwarded for us
was enough. We believed that--let me just read to you, "Well, what's with the water?"
This is an article from The Maui News, an editorial, March 22, 2006; and it says: "If
the Mayor has no intention of using the Hamakua [sic] well water in Paia, why didn't
somebody say so February 15 at an emotional meeting held by the County Council
Water Resource [sic] Committee at Paia Community Center? A representative of the
mayor was there. So were", repreden, "representatives of the Department of Water
Supply, including its director."
You passed a resolution. The Mayor says he doesn't need the water. It's in the
newspaper. He has plenty of opportunity for more meetings, and more information,
and more education. Years pass and the pipe, as we speak, here's pictures, here's,
here's the bulldozers; here's the pipe. It's going in,
This editorial or this article that, or this, I'm sorry, this letter that the Mayor wrote to
you all, this is his effort to stall you out from doing what you all know is the right thing
to do. We need to look for better water sources. If this, if we need better water
sources, we need to do our homework and start working on this.
But it's so important that people be able to trust government. If we can't trust our
government to tell us the truth, if you all can't trust your administative--Administrative
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branch to tell you the truth to discuss these things with you, how do you think we
feel? How do you think we feel? We feel as though we've been deceived.
So if you don't pass this resolution today, the Mayor will keep putting this waterline in
and add to the millions that he says have already been spent. Let's not waste
anymore money. Let's look for better water sources. And please understand our
community is already a community at risk. We are exposed six months of the year to
cane burning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Karpovich, you need to-MS. KARPOVICH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to please start to conclude.
MS. KARPOVICH: Cane burning, aerial spraying, and the dust laden with, with dirt and
chemicals for six months of the year.
We choose to be there, but please understand that this will be another insult to our
health. And remember that GAC filters do not filter out nitrates.
And the Department of Water.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Karpovich, you're really-MS. KARPOVICH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --testing the time.
MS. KARPOVICH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: What--just summarize with a sentence.
MS. KARPOVICH: All right. My summary is, and this is an article that was written about
nitrate levels. While we're acknowledging . . . due to the complexity of health effects
from a variety of water quality ..
The Board of Water Supply in Honolulu implements a policy of providing treatments
when levels reach half of the EPA maximum contaminant levels. And in Honolulu,
their, when their MCLs each, the nitrate levels reach five, that's when they start
building nitrogen filtration plants. Ours are already above that.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for Ms. Karpovich, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. DARSHAM ZENITH: I have a question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me, sir. You may not ask questions.
She is testifying before the Council.
MR. ZENITH: Oh, oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Thank you, Ms. Karpovich.
MS. KARPOVICH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Darshan Zenith, testifying on Committee Report 06-104:
followed by Michael Joseph Duberstein.
MR. DARSHAN ZENITH (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):

Council Chair, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you please adjust the microphone so we can hear you. Thank you.
MR. ZENITH: Okay.
Council Chair, thank you very much for giving me this space to--I feel very emotional
about what's happening here. I live in Paia, and to me water is very important, not
just that l drink it but I put it on my body.
And I understand the arguments from both sides. And I have to say I've been
walking in the sugarcane fields as recreation since 1988. And I've noticed on the
average in every hundred yards I walk, there's at least two or three gushing leaks of
water in the cane fields.
As far as the water that we need, to me it's very obvious if we just enforce some,
some discipline to the sugarcane industry to plug up the leaks, we would probably
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have such a surplus of water, we would have to be dumping it in the ocean. The
main thing I really need to say.
Like I said, I feel very emotional. I feel a little like a victim, actually, because living in
Pala, I experience a lot of the pollution, not just from the air, but it comes in other
ways, too.
Don't know what else to say. I wish I could give my time to the person that was just
speaking because she seemed to have more information than I actually do.
I, I trust there's a website or somewhere I can go to find not just a convenient truth,
but the truth that other people are also uncovering.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Zenith.
Any questions for the gentleman this morning?
Thank you very much for your presence.
MR. ZENITH: Thank you,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Michael Joseph Duberstein, testifying on Committee
Report 06-103, followed by Edward A. Smith.
MR. JOE BERTRAM Ill: Mr. Duberstein had to leave, so could you put him back . . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for informing us, Mr. Bertram.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Edward A. Smith, testifying on Committee Report 06-104.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Please take your time.
MR. EDWARD A. SMITH (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MR. SMITH: Ready? My name is Edward Smith. I'm with the Upcountry Water Quality

Advisory Committee. I wish there were other members here.

I'm here today to speak up--speak against using Hamakuapoko well. There are
several reasons why. But I'm, I've, I'm here to address you folks, you folks on what I
feel would be some resolutions to the issues where everybody can share equal water
time.
First of all, I remind you, the Board of Health, a long time ago, which one of the
farmers up here, that the water, the Board of Health, State Board of Health had
higher standards than the EPA. I don't know if that's true or not . . . we've been
working with the EPA for, for a long time, and with the Board of Health. But if this is
true, the State Board of Health has higher standards, we must remember the State
was the one that closed down the well. There must be a reason if they get higher
standards. That well must be filthy. Okay.
Now, second, it appears that all this pushing for water . . . too much of a drought, we
all know that Baldwin, Alexander & Baldwin and Maui Pine is in gear to do a high,
high, high, high-technology construction, home construction, with the, with the land
that they feel that is worthless in, you know, to utilize your continuing farming.
This is so those people are billionaires. We are surrounded by an ocean with billions
and zillions of gallons of water. They can go dish out their own. They can build all
the homes they like. Leave us alone.
There's a plant in Campbell Estate on Oahu. I looked at the plant myself. I walked
through the plant. It is a beautiful modern plant. It will be beautiful sitting in the
middle of one of our cane fields or in our pineapple fields. We would have more than
enough water to use for everybody.
There's no reason for using Hamakuapoko well. That well was used. It, the, the
order ... was violated during this Administration. We don't know who, exactly who's
responsible for it. But we're not looking for somebody to point fingers at right now.
I strongly believe, well, at, at this point, anyway, we are still, Upcountry Advisory
Committee is still working on that lead and copper issue which has never been
resolved because we keep getting people interfering with our efforts for the
developers.
And I read in couple of research will not, will end about February of next year. Then
we will go into water quality, which will include the bacteria problems, not too much
pesticide--bacteria and, and pesticide issues also.
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So I think if, if anything, if you don't, you folks don't, you know, pour concrete over
that, that well, at least hold back from using it until we can get the EPA to join forces
with us again so we can continue to do research into pesticides, bacteria, etcetera,
etcetera.
I, I, I like give one reason why. Maintenance on the County level is negligent. As an
example, the swimming pool in Pukalani, our own people that are taking water
samples from that pool, and it was reading 1,200 above, above the 500 EPA level.
Something is wrong with the County. Somebody is not delegating responsibilities or
a, a work schedule for proper maintenance.
Now, you tell us you, you going pump in H'poko to us again. You cannot even take
care your swimming pools, and we going, we going be playing with H'poko. You
going kill all of us.
Cap it. Pour concrete over it, and let's get the rest of the water cleaned up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. SMITH: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Smith.
Any questions for Mr. Smith?
Thank you for your presence, Mr. Smith.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Annie Nelson, testifying on Committee Report 06-104;
followed by Joyclynn Costa.

MR. ANNIE NELSON (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Hello, Council. Thank you, Chair Mr. Hokama.
Here we are again. Gosh, I'll bet you missed us.
Last time we were here, I asked the question why were we here. That was the last
time. I'm asking it again, and I'm kind a wondering why I have to.
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I read the letter from the Mayor to, to Mr. Hokama. And I feel like what it leaves out is
the fact that whether or not the Mayor agrees with the community, and certainly it's
beyond the majority of the community, about, and the people that are affected by
these wells, this is in fact a democracy. And he, as everybody on the Council, I'm
sure is well aware they're elected to represent we, the people.
By disregarding the overwhelming desire of the community to benefit developers or
whatever this is, but it seems to us that it is. I mean we've had our water for over
thirty years, and now they want to give it to some development.
And after all that we've been through as a community, I mean I, I, I don't think
anybody couldn't look at this North Shore group and think this is what democracy is
supposed to look like. I mean we've taken off work to testify. Everybody has been
here. You all, I feel bad for the people that are on the other side of the Pali. I'm, I'm
sure there are people that would like to get here as well, but.
I think what it says is, is either Mayor, Mayor Arakawa is declaring himself a unilateral
decision maker. I mean we have a resolution here that seems to be in agreement
with everybody that sort of worked for us and, and from what I understand, he's
moved ahead. I don't understand that And that may be, maybe it's . and he's
declared himself a decider as well. But that's not how things work in this country, at
least now, and we're hoping that it, it doesn't end up that way. We are a democracy,
not a dictatorship. So when a community speaks, as this one has, and loudly, it's not
the Mayor's right to do, to, to, to choose another path unilaterally.
As anyone here is, you know, acutely aware, we're all--or everybody here is elected
by the will of the people to represent us, the majority of the people, what's good for
the majority of the people, not a couple of people, not to put the profit in a couple of
people's pocket or, or ensure yourself a job somewhere else afterwards. It's, it's to
us.
The Mayor has requested that more surveys be done. By whom? I mean we have
EPA. We have surveys. The ones that people are referring to were done a long time
ago.
That well, as it was so eloquently put, needs to be, have concrete poured in it.
would, I would really like to know who, who, who would be doing these new studies
that, that the Mayor insist on. And, and is it in fact maybe just a stall tactic in why, if
that's the case, why is he ask--and he's asking for those things. Why is he going
ahead, here? Why are people getting turned away when they go up to look at it, to
say, "You can't be here. You're, you're hurting our jobs." As if, as if that was, that
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was it. That's not the answer. That's not why we, we don't give people poisoned
water.
They're very serious--curious and serious issues here that have as much to do with
whether or we're a democracy, as to whether or not these toxic wells are put to use.
The fact that we back--that, that we're back here again before this great Council that
did really good work, is, is kind of the dilemma that you all face. But you are elected,
Councilmembers, and you have an opportunity to answer these questions. And if we
have to pass a law, well, then, let's pass one. But we need to stop using these wells,
and we should never have to address this issue again. To me, it's just unacceptable.
And I thank you all for your time and—sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can we have you to please state your name for the record, Ms. Nelson.
MS. NELSON: Oh, I'm sorry. Did I blow that? Annie Nelson.
And, in fact, as far as farming goes, I'm, we're, our farm . . . this is over 20 years
we've been doing this. So to, to say that those of us don't support farmers is
absolutely ludicrous. That's exactly what we do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Nelson.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you very much for coming down once again, Annie.
MS. NELSON: We gotta stop meeting like this.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You, the comment that you did make about "Why are we
here?" I just want to clarify that because, once again, why are we here? Because,
originally, the Council responded to the overwhelming opposition from the Paia
community in regards to the use of these wells and passed a resolution requesting
that the Water Department and the Administration not go forward with development
of the wells.
And, as a matter of fact, the day after we passed that resolution, the Mayor made a
statement in The Maui News that it didn't bother him because he had no intention of
using the wells.
MS. NELSON: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And even though he had money in the budget to use the
wells, which the Council deleted from the budget.
So it was only because of people like you in the community that came to the Council
Water Resource Committee and reported to us that the pipeline was being installed
that we were even informed that this was happening. And so that the Council then
took the next step to adopt an ordinance, which does have the force and effect of
law, prohibiting the use of the wells for human contain--consumption--or human
contamination.
And so that's where we are today. It's the first reading of this ordinance that will go
into the County Code. And I just wanted to clarify that for you and for anybody that
might be confused because I know it is confusing.
MS. NELSON: It, it, it is. It's semi-rhetorical; but, yes, it, it is confusing because it should
have been--this should have been a moot point already, but I appreciate you
responding and explaining that. Thank you.
And thank you, Council.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Nelson.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Joyclynn Costa, testifying on Committee Report 06-104;
followed by Dr. Arlette Alexander.
MS. JOYCLYNN COSTA (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Good morning, Council. My name is Joyclynn Costa, all rights reserved, none
waived.
I'm familiar with some of the faces here, and I, I stood in front of you in Paia. And
also, I guess it was the Mayor's representative, as well, as well as the Water
Department who would not identify themselves. They just sat there anonymously,
which is kine a ironic since we were discussing water.
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What I also find ironic is the fact that the people who are proposing to want this to
happen is agriculture. Wasn't agriculture the ones that poisoned these wells to begin
with?
What also is ironic is I was watching the news this morning, and now we're getting
brushfires, There was one in Maalaea. And they were saying we're having a late
season of brushfires because of the abundance of the rain this year. Where did it
go? Where did it go?
I was born and raised in Maui. I have no intentions or desire to go anywhere else.
I'm the seventh generation of the kanaka maoli, who is a generation that will come
back and come back with their jurisdiction within this aina.
I've stood in front of the State Commission for Water Department in February who
had told me that his jurisdiction or his determination is based on kuleana and old
kingdom law. I asked the Planning Commission what is their jurisdiction. They
turned to the, to the lawyers and said, "We reserve the right not to answer the
question."
The true jurisdiction is within the kanaka maoli's kingdom law. We have, we have a
constitution. The konohikis have counsel, and they are the true jurisdiction for the
water. It has been poorly managed to date, to date.
I was born and raised looking at this little bag hanging off of my pipe so that I can
catch the dirt before it got into my cup, so I could drink that water.
The day that we went to Pala, you were all sitting in front of me with a bottle water. I
took the water out of this bottle and I filled it with tap water, the water that you purport
that is safe for the public to drink. I don't trust this bottle, but you should because
that's what you're saying, this is safe, every person here can drink this water. Give
this to the Mayor and his family, and have them drink it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please-MS. COSTA: It comes out of our tap.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --ladies and gentlemen, allow the lady to say her comments.
MS. COSTA: The true jurisdiction is within the kanaka maoli people. You have been
notified, I put that on record. What happens now with any decisions you purport to
make, you will be held accountable; accountable to the future, as well as the current
people here.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
September 1, 2006
Page 30

Enough genocide. I've watched too many people die of cancer, diabetes, as well as
other terminal illness that should not have been because we live clean.
You look at this magazine: "Mother Nature knows how to take care of her
resources." This plant doesn't need the County of Maui to tell them what water
needs to, to get there so that it can live. Mother Nature knows how to take care of it.
Kanaka maoli people lives within that, that common law with Mother Nature. It's
called the ahupuaa system. Maybe what you need to do is sit down with that council
and find out exactly the true way to take care of Maui loa and Hawaii loa and the
archipelago, because they have the jurisdiction and, actually, you don't.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Costa.
Members, any questions for Ms. Costa?
Thank you very much for your comments.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Dr. Arlette Alexander, testifying on Committee Report 06-104;
followed by Frank Domingo.

DR. ARLETTE ALEXANDER (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Hello. My name is Dr. Arlette Alexander, and I took the time--I'm in private practice
and I took the time to cancel appointments to come here.
And I am really concerned. I work with trauma. I work with families; I work with
children; I work with individuals in the community. I would be very saddened if one of
them, one of those people--one of those families came to me 'cause one of their
children came down with cancer.
There's too great a risk to use water that's already contaminated and risk human
error. One, what if one of your family members, one of your children came down with
cancer because of a human error? Hoa, that would be horrible.
The other thing is I've been on Maui for eighteen years, and I live in Huelo. We use
catchment, I've never run out of water in catchment. I don't understand why more of
the water that's already here can't be used. Why do we have to risk using a well
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that's been shown to be contaminated, shown to be cancer carcinogenic? Why
should we risk that?
So that's why I came this morning, and I hope that we, as resourceful people, can
find ways to tap the water that's here in a way that won't jeopardize the health of
even one person.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Dr. Alexander.
Any questions for Dr. Alexander?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Frank Domingo, testifying on Committee Report 06-104;
followed by Michael Joseph Duberstein.
MR. FRANK DOMINGO (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-1011:

Good afternoon, everyone, and Riki Hokama and all the Councilmembers here. I
would like to say good morning, or is it afternoon?
But why, why am I here is that we've got so many hearings on this water thing about
the H'poko well. And 1 think that Michelle Anderson's Committee had done a great
job of trying to push this resolution through, and with the efforts of all the members of
the Paia community, they have come to the point where they will present this
ordinance to the Mayor to make it a law. And I would like to say that you should not
even mention water from that well. It should be the well should be ca--capped as
Mr. Smith said, who's been a member of this island that I know him so many years
ago.
So the H'poko well is supposed to be an issue that should be pau. Pass this
ordinance and make sure that the well is capped.
And, and join the Mayor for trying to push this thing and build a waterline without the
people of Paia knowing this thing. It is a matter of whether the Mayor cares or not.
But, you know, the Mayor is just like an Indian. He talks from two side of his mouth
so he doesn't know what he's saying sometimes.
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And so what I'm trying to say is this. You, the Councilmembers, when you were
elected, you took an oath. And it's not the Charter or the County, you took an oath
from the State of Hawaii and the Constitution of the United States that you would
protect the health, welfare, and safety of the citizens of the County of Maui.
And East Maui or Haiku, we are all citizens of this County of Maui, and you are
delegated with the responsibility to see that the children of the future generations are
protected. And if you don't understand, as they say he wants to educate us, I've
been here seventy-seven years so I don't know what more education I need, but I
think the Mayor needs one.
And the Mayor has shown disrespect toward the people of this community. And
because of that, he has not uphold the oath of his office. And so I ask this, that you,
I'm going to say this, when you pass this ordinance, I want to see 100 percent of you
vote. I don't want one dissension.
The first one that makes a dissension, I will tell you as soon as I finish, the first one
who makes a , . . dissension against this ordinance, I will see that we vote, vote you
out of office. And what we'll do, including the Mayor, we'll blank his name out. And I
will ask the community of Paia and Haiku and Upcountry. This is not a funny thing.
If the Mayor don't want to listen, then he don't belong to be in office. And so anyone
who dissents this thing or is against it, then we--I will see that you don't get into
office. I will see that your name has a blank on it. And I promise you this, and I'm
going sit back on it.
The other thing is that you can't ask any more from the people of Paia community
who's came here to testify every meeting and everything else. We've done our work.
Everybody has done. We get on the phone; we call each other; we find out what's
going on.
And so the Mayor is trying to get the farmers to fight for the water. But the issue here
before you get cloudy from all of these farmers and everything else, the issue is the
Hamakuapoko well and not drought. And the issue is not the farmers want water. I
going to tell you this. The farmers have been negligent on their own side because
they have not taken the issue to fight and ask the State, the County, and the
government--the Federal government, for Farm Aid, which is available to them.
So I'm asking you folks, the farmers, they have been negligent because they haven't
gone and done their work, too. So now they want us to give them the H'poko water
well so they can give you contaminated vegetables, so which is not the right thing.
So now I'm asking you that you vote--
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Domingo.
MR. DOMING: --for this audience.
I thank you, Riki. I got one minute and fifty-nine seconds more, yeah? Oh, I finish?
But, anyway, what I'm trying to say is that I am telling you straight. This ordinance,
you gotta vote on it. And if any one of you show any dissent--or against this
ordinance, I will see that you don't get a, a mark on the ballot.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Domingo.
MR. DOMINGO: Yes, okay.
And then one more thing is, may I.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Domingo, I gave you six.
MR. DOMINGO: Yes. May I address this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I gave you six minutes. Thank you very much.
MR. DOMINGO: Yeah. I want to address that gentleman there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, you may not.
MR. DOMINGO: Yeah. Okay.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Michael Joseph Duberstein.
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MR. MICHAEL DUBERSTEIN (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-103):
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members of the Council.
I had to leave for an, an emergency, so I, I ask your forgiveness in my not being here
earlier.
Some of you, I have met on our KPAT patrols. I have invited all of you to participate
in our KPAT patrols, but I'm not here to talk about KPAT tonight. What I am--this
morning what I am here to talk about is what I'm hearing in the water issue, and what
I want to talk about the North-South Corridor and the greenway. And it's essentially
three words, and I think it's the most important three words for those of us who are
now kamaaina on Maui; and that's "quality of life." The water issue is purely that-quality of life. And you should act in your hearts to protect the quality of life of the
citizens of this County.
Now let me switch over to Kihei where I live on !Mai Loop. Kihei used to be a beach
community. It's not that anymore. And what I'm asking you to support today is a
vision, not a vision of one person, although Joe Bertram has dedicated his life to
getting this, but a vision of a true community with parks, greenways, bikeways, and
safety for the hundreds if not thousands of children who I see every day being forced
to cross dangerous streets.
You're going to be asked to pass a bill which will authorize the purchase of land
which will finally authorize a completion end of the North-South greenway. We, in
Kihei, need that land, but we need safety for our children. What we need is a way for
their children to be able to cross the streets and not be afraid of the cars. We don't
need our children to be bussed by their parents or by school buses to schools that
are in walking distance. And as long as there's no way to get there safely, and that's
what the North-South Corridor will provide. It's going to be dangerous. And our
quality of life in South Maui will once again be encumbered.
So I ask you very simply, support what we've been pushing forward, Joe has been
pushing for, for probably a decade, and it's coming to fruition and I ask humbly for
your support.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
Any questions on the gentleman's testimony, Members? Thank you very much.
Oh, excuse me. Excuse me--
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: —Mister.
MR. DUBERSTEIN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Would you please explain for our audience what
KPAT stands for.
MR. DUBERSTEIN: Thank you very much.
KPAT is the Kalama Park Action Team that was formed two and half years ago to go
out on a weekly basis and patrol Kalama Park.
At the time that Kalama, the KPAT was formed, it was horrible down there--drug
dealing, people living in the trees. Families would not bring their children into the
park. It was dangerous and it was a shame.
The park itself is beautiful. And I can assure you--and I, and I really appreciate
Councilmember Tavares asking, and I appreciate when Councilmember Molina came
down and walked with us--that things are better.
And KPAT, which was the brainchild of one of the most bright, young Mauian, Jerrie
Sheppard, and you all should be proud of what Jerry Shepherd has done for this
community. Jerrie Sheppard adopted Kalama Park, and she created an organization
that now is working not only in Kalama Park, but along the whole South Maui
coastline.
So, once again, I, personally and institutionally, ask you, come on out Friday night.
We meet at quarter-to-seven behind the Foodland and Aroma D'ltalia Ristorante.
Join us; it doesn't take very long. And I think you all, every one of you, will have your
eyes opened on what citizen action can achieve.
Thank you again.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the testimony of individuals
signing, submitting requests before the convening of today's meeting.
We have eight requests from individuals who signed up after the convening of the
meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall take that portion of testimony after a morning break, Members.
Council shall stand in recess till 10:50 a.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:32 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:54 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, BOTH EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular meeting of 1 September 2006 of the Maui County Council
shall return to order,
We are still under public testimony, Members, on any item that is--has been
agendized for today's meeting.
Before we start this portion of testimony, the Chair will just inform those that will be
coming up to speak that you have, by rules, three minutes to give your testimony.
And at the time that the red light goes on, I would ask that you voluntarily summarize
your comments or the Chair will ask, shall close down your testimony.
Also questions are to be asked by the Members should you have any questions on
the testimony presented by the individuals.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, please call our next testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Robert Karpovich, testifying on Committee Report 06-104;
followed by Lance Holter.
MR. ROBERT KARPOVICH (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):

Good morning, Mr. Chair, Councilmembers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MR. KARPOVICH: My name is Robert Karpovich, a Paia resident.
Thank you again for the opportunity to speak.
Pesticide use in American farming, it's, it's ground, it's necessary for large-scale
monocropping. Pineapples relied on soil fumigants for many, many years.
First, there was dibromochloropropane, DBCP. Prior to 1979, we were told it was
safe--didn't get in groundwater. Then it was banned as a carcinogen.
Then 1983, the next one, EDB, ethylene dibromide. It was banned.
Replacement, methyl bromide--phased out in 2005.
All these put on the ground in the wellhead protection area for these wells.
What are they using now? Well, I believe Nemacure, Fenamiphos, phased out by the
EPA in 2007. They're using it now, but it's being phased out--carcinogenic and
poisonous. What are they left with? Telone 2, which is DCP, dichloropropine and
dichloropropine being used now. What, where does the TCP come from? TCP is a
byproduct of the Telone 2. It's in the groundwater; it's carcinogenic.
So we've been through this in Committee. Ms. Anderson presented us with material
from the EPA showing how these, how the levels are set, the allowable levels. But
the primary overriding factor was that for carcinogens, the EPA, by Federal law, sets
a Maximum Contaminant Level Goal of zero because there is no safe level for
carcinogens. We've been through all this in Committee.
It's a policy choice of this Council. Do we invest more money developing wells
underneath pineapple while they continue to struggle to use fumigants, struggle to
continue to grow their crop due to nematode problems, continue to put chemicals that
are carcinogenic and end up in the groundwater in the wellhead protection area, and
then expect the residents of Pala to be happy to take filtered water.
I dispute earlier testimony about filtered levels and MCLs being safe. We've been
through this so many times. There is no safe levels. Filters do not operate perfectly
all the time. It defies common sense and fiscal sense to continue to, to invest money
to buy more and more filters.
It doesn't even address nitrates, whole separate treatment plant. We're approaching
the levels, we're above the levels at which nitrate plants would be prudent--millions of
more dollars.
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This Council's been through it. Unbelievable that the Mayor will try to push this issue
ahead and, and accuse this Council of being fiscally irresponsible. He's spending the
money from some secret State fund; will not come before the Council, present this
project as a whole before he starts construction since it would be deemed a Water
Use and Development Plan amendment which, by the Charter, would be required to
be approved by this Council.
If the Mayor worked with the Council and the public, we would see we have better
options.
To call for more meetings now is ludicrous. We've had meetings. We've—we have
clear direction from the Council to stop this development, and I thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Karpovich,
Any questions for Mr. Karpovich, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Robert, thank you very much for being here today and for all the informed research
that you have provided for this Committee on this issue, and, and to the community.
I'm sure they're all very grateful to have you as a member.
In talking about the Maximum Contaminant Levels, we know that the goal for these
carcinogenic chemicals is zero. But when the EPA sets Maximum Contaminant
Levels, they do that based on a cost-benefit analysis. Could you please explain that
to us?
MR. KARPOVICH: For, for each registered chemical there is on the Web and from the
EPA, there's nu--numerous documents that are required by Federal law; and, at the
end, there's a cost-benefit analysis.
The cost they discuss is crop loss if the chemical is banned. So how, how much
cabbage can they not grow in California if we ban one of these soil fumigants? And
it's significant. We couldn't grow pineapple without these soil fumigants. So the cost
is, they're balancing the economics of farming versus the, the health of, of banning
the chemicals. So we're not against farming. We're, it's just we don't want to put the
County in a position of trying to filter out these chemicals that the farmers are using.
It just, it just doesn't make sense.
They don't—it's not really a cost benefit of, of the health risk. It's really a, a cost of
farming. They have to allow some form of soil fumigant or large-scale agriculture
would go out of business.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and you mentioned that the, the Hamakuapoko
Wells, and particularly Well No. 2, contains DBCP, EDP, TCP, Atrazine, Bromacil,
and, and also nitrates, high level of nitrates.
Do you know if there has ever been any study done by the EPA on how these, how
the presence of multiple contaminants such as these in one sole source could have
health effects?
MR. KARPOVICH: Well, actually, the, the State of Washington has some similar wells due
to the same chemical usage, and they've concluded there is an increased risk with
combining nitrates with multiple of these organic phosphate volatile chemicals.
Multiple ones, even below the MCLs, they're seeing increased health risks in
Washington State.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But the EPA does not consider multiple contaminants
when they set their Maximum Contaminate Level? Is that correct?
MR. KARPOVICH: No. The EPA has no published data and really doesn't go there. The
EPA procedure dictated by Federal law is a, it's a very political procedure to set these
levels on when or whether to ban, base, based on chemical companies wanting to
sell it and farmers needing to use it.
I mean, I think everyone admits that if we could do without these, the whole world
would, would be better off. They're extreme environmental hazards. They're derived
from nerve gas invented by our enemy in World War II. That's the basis of all of
these chemicals. And there's, besides being in groundwater, there's fish and wildlife
kills. There's chemical drift when they're applied, and hazardous to workers.
Unfortunately, large-scale agriculture as we've developed cannot exist without it, or
just let's make a choice not to put drinking water wells underneath active pineapple
fields. We can go across the gulch and up the hill a little bit and put in a clean well.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much, Robert.
MR. KARPOVICH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other question for Mr. Karpovich, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
Please maintain the decorum of this chambers.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Lance Holter testifying on Committee Report 06-104, followed
by Joe Bertram III.

MR. LANCE HOLTER (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-1041:
Good morning, Council.
Thank you once again for considering this ordinance.
My name is Lance Holter, I am the Maui Group Chair of the Sierra Club, also the
Hawaii Chapter Conservation and Political Chair; and we support your efforts in this
ordinance.
And I don't want to run this into the ground, but it's heroic on your part because
you're protecting our future. And this, once we take health away from politics, we
should always err on the side of health.
It was interesting you're talking--well, first, I want to say, you know, I saw a friend who
had this fancy bottle of water. And if you, if you equate the value of this bottle of
water by the gallon, it's worth something like $8 a gallon. And it's been really hot in
Pala, so every night I have six fancy bottles of glass that I fill up straight out of my tap
with pure pristine lao Valley water and I put it in my refrigerator. And when we're
really hot, I take it out and I drink it at night. And this cost me less than a cent a
gallon, and it's pure, and it's pristine, and it's healthy. And my kids have all grown up
on it; since preschool, they've all lived in Paia. They're all healthy. They've come
back from university and they work in our community, and they drink this water and
they're healthy.
So the economic benefit of pure water is far more valuable than 2,000 water meters
in Kihei or wherever the water is going to be allocated to.
And I think that to, to value this pure pristine water as what it is, it's more valuable
than gold.
So talking about these chemicals--and you named all these chemicals--it just
occurred to me that recently in Harper's magazine, there was a long, very, very
well-written article about Atrazine. And they put Atrazine in water and they grew
tadpoles in the Atrazine water--small amounts of Atrazine was put in this water. They
grew tadpoles in it. Seventy to eighty percent of the tadpoles, once they formed into
mature amphibians, were hermaphrodites.
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Now this is the result of apparently some kind of effect with estrogen and some other
kind of chemistry that occurs. But this indicated that it's a carcinogen.
Now if you can grow hermaphroditic amphibians in water that has Atrazine in it,
wouldn't you also think that the combinations of the other chemicals would also
create some kind of phenomena which would also lead to poor health quality?
I mean I, 1, I would tend to err on the side of health because we can always correct it.
If we make our water too healthy, we can always correct that.
But if we err on the side of development or we err on the side of unhealthiness, it's
irreversible. And I maintain let's err on the side of health in this issue.
And as 1 came over this morning, 1, I got in my car and 1, I thought, you know, I grew
up with understanding that science was always going to be my, always going to be
true. And then one day when I was maybe five or six, I, I pulled out a Life magazine,
and there was the, the thalido--thalidomide babies, no arms. And that's when I
started suspecting science, that maybe they may not all be factual; there may be
some politics involved.
But I'll never forget how it changed it my life when I saw those little thalidomide
babies because we now realize that when we say a drug is safe, sometimes it may
not be_
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Holter.
Any questions for Mr. Holter, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Joe Bertram III, testifying on Committee Report 06-103;
followed by Peter G. Medwick.
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MR. JOE BERTRAM III (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-103):
Good morning, Committee members and Councilmember Hokama.
I'm here before you again to once again ask, please, please, the time is now. This is
our greenway that we're asking you put our greenway system, our open space
system to be put on the community plan map. Please pass it because this open
space plan is still in danger.
As you know, we do have funds set aside to try to, to purchase the Ponana Street lot
that will connect us to Wailea and, and Maui Meadows. Walaka Street is still, still
need to get an easement through there.
The Parks Department is still--doesn't want to take the Keokea Gulch Greenway
which will run off, through the Liloa, Liloa subdivision. They're still battling that. This
is a crucial part of our greenway system.
This is very similar to the same issues that the water folks are ... facing, is that
County departments that are not following our community plan or the community's
will. And by putting it on the map, we'll be able to set a very strong precedent that
this is the law. It's not in the language, it's on a map and you can't ignore a map.
But there are many opportunities that we have that we're facing right now, too. H, ah,
House Resolution 119, which is the greenbelt strategy for the State asking the DOT,
and you have a copy of that, DOT and DLNR to, to promote greenbelts and
greenways, the Safe Routes to School program, which is going to be a great funding
to get these kids some, some safe routes to school that are off the road. And our
greenway is going to be an excellent route for that. The 2 percent set aside from
State way transportation funds that Governor Lingle recently approved that bill, the
General Plan review process that we're going through right now which we'll be able to
incorporate now, this map, on, into the General Plan review as well. And the Hawaii
Sustainable 2050 Plan, which I'm a part of it as well, really, really talked about the
new types of land use patterns and people walking and biking as a real way of, of
addressing our sustainable energy needs.
So with danger, plus opportunity, we can create great works. We now have a
dedicated group of volunteers, as you saw with Mr. Duberstein that was up here, that
really stepped forward that we can ... create this, this trail. Even once it's on the
map, we actually, we, we do have the people that can actually put a Hawaiian
walking trail in right now. KPAT, Hoaloha Aina, the Kihei-Wailea Rotary, all those are
just some of the groups that are stepping forward right now to make this happen.
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That is why we need your support to establish our open space trail on our map.
Fifteen years in the making, let's make it happen now.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bertram.
Any questions for Mr. Bertram? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you for being here, Joe.
MR. BERTRAM: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You mentioned groups that are available to get this trail
going and helping out, but you didn't mention Hoaloha Aina.
MR. BERTRAM: I did.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and I.
MR. BERTRAM: I said KPAT and Hoaloha Aina, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
MR. BERTRAM: I, I didn't say it very clearly. I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm sorry.
But could you tell us who is involved in that and the people that are spearheading
that and what they've accomplished?
MR. BERTRAM: I'd be happy to. I, actually, there's Bob and Lis Richardson who started
that, and they were just a couple that had been cleaning out around the boat ramp
just a couple of years ago cleaning out couches, and chairs, and cars once a week,
you know. Every week there'd be new stuff. And they heard about this, this trail that
was possible to go through that area through a presentation we had at the Kihei
Community Association. And they asked, "So a trail could go through here?" And I
said, "Yes, there could." And they says, "We could just put one in?" I said, "Yes, you
can." And so they did.
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And so, amazingly, they put this trail in and, and in starting to build it, they got
support from everyone around--from the Hale Kamaole, and Maui Sunset, and from
the Kihei-Wailea Rotary; so they started Hoaloha Aina as a nonprofit to continue this
work. And so not only did they, were they able to, to stop the dumping, but they got
DLNR and the State, all the State agencies to step forward to put in barriers so cars
couldn't drive down there anymore. They got this unprecedented help.
And what, what Randy Awo, who is the Chief of, of Recreation of the Boating Division
there said, when he brought all these people together in one room all around the
table, County, State, and just all the various groups there to talk about this, he says
the thing they brought to the table was inspiration. They brought inspiration, and it is
so good that we have these people now. Let's pass this so that they can bring that
inspiration to a whole community, and we can really see this, this trail system built.
That's one woman talking in the store yesterday. She said, "You know, that just
seems like a pipedream." And I says, "It's not. It's real." And we can make it real,
and it's starting today.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Joe.
MR. BERTRAM: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Bertram, Members?
Thank you for your presence.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Peter Medwick, testifying on Committee Report 06-103;
followed by Lucienne deNaie.
MR. PETER MEDWICK (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-103):
Good morning. Thank you for letting me speak to you, Chair, Members.
I have a prepared statement here but, first off, I'd like to say from my heart. What I've
heard in the debates last evening that I watched on television and what I hear today
is all about the future. And, secondly, it's about the children; and that's what I'd like
to speak to today.
(Vice-Chair Carroll returned to the meeting at 11:13 a.m.)
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In recent years, an increase in tourism has brought more permanent residents to
Kihei. The area, according to the 2000 census, has a population of 16,000-plus
year-round. And that number tends to double during tourist season. The Kihei
population, more than likely, has increased dramatically since this census. The
census also showed that children aged five to nineteen years comprise roughly
30 percent of the population. The safety of these children is the primary reason for
the Safe Routes to School program, coupled with the South Maui Region Parks &
Open Space Master Plan.
The following is a quote from a website called "tripadvisory.com ", and this goes right
to the point.
"Getting around Kihei is very easy. Most of the condos, shopping, and
restaurants are located along So. Kihei Road. Almost all of the condos
or hotels are within walking distance to beaches. Drive Guide
magazine is a good place to check out the general area of Kihei. You
almost can't make a wrong turn. Traveling along So. Kihei Road can
be slow going, so if you want to travel a little faster, use Piilani
Highway. Highway 31 runs inland and parallel to the So. Kihei Road."
Please note there is not a mention of any pedestrian-friendly hiking, biking, nature or
walking paths or trails. They only address driving around the town from point to
point. To me, this defeats the purpose of the paradise we so fondly market and call
home.
Excuse me. Hawaii remains culturally vibrant. Its population is descended both from
original Hawaiians, plantation workers, and for more recent arrivals, and in which no
group has a majority. It is often cited as an example of multiculturalism at its best.
There is a strong commitment to perpetuating native Hawaiian cultural traditions, as
well as the cultural heritage of Hawaii's many immigrant communities from the
Pacific, Asia, and Europe, certainly in the environment as conducive to longevity.
Hawaii has the longest predicted life expectancy of any U.S. state. The well-being of
Kihei is integral to the prosperity of the island and to the rest of the State. Kihei
residents need and wholeheartedly support the community master plan. The County
Parks and Economic Development Committee is also on record in its approval of the
County master plan.
Councilmembers, for the greater good, please give your stamp of approval to our
South Maui Region Parks & Open Space Master Plan.
Mahalo and aloha.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medwick.
Members, questions for the gentleman this morning?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Lucienne deNaie, testify--testifying on Committee
Report 06-104; followed by Ginny Parsons.
MS. LUCIENNE deNAIE (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Thank you, Chair Hokama. Good day, Councilmembers.
My name is Lucienne deNaie. I'm testifying today as a private citizen.
First of all, you're at a juncture in two historic issues today; one being the South Maui
master parkway, something long dreamed of--thirty years, really, in the dreaming.
And here's a chance to put that vital link in, and I support you in taking that action.
Also, I really appreciate the Council cutting through all the confusion about these
Hamakuapoko wells. And if you believe what you believe [sic] in the newspaper, you
wouldn't know what to believe. But, fortunately, we have some wisdom and some
perseverance here on this Council, and this ordinance is the right direction.
I'd like to take a moment to thank some folks who about fifteen years ago brought to
the public's attention the fact that these wells that were then just proposed were likely
to be marginal. I'd like to thank Marc Hodges, Mary Evanson, Mark Sheehan, Dana
and Isaac Hall, and the Coalition to Protect East Maui Water Resources, that were
the first to bring this issue to the radar screen of both the public and policymakers.
And their contention was this is a marginal aquifer and these wells are of marginal
quality, and it's a poor investment of public resources. Well, no one chose to listen to
them so we're sitting in this room today here.
But what we're looking at is several issues. First of all, there's the issue of where do
we get extra potable water when our ditch water falls low. And it's my understanding
that the Kapa, ah, Kaupakalua well was supposed to provide that; that, that well has
extra capacity. It was designed with extra capacity. It's never been pumped at
capacity according to the records that I reviewed; and you folks have access to those
same records.
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So it seems, you know, logical that we'd want to use this good, pure source of water
to meet our needs when there are drought emergencies. Also, this well is located at
a higher elevation, which means if water is needed downhill from it, it goes for free. If
it's needed uphill, it's already 500 feet higher than the Hamakuapoko wells.
The second is our agricultural use. We really don't want to short our agricultural
users, but we need to look at long-range ways to ensure that, And one that everyone
has discussed is more storage Upcountry. Because when it rains—I'm an East Maui
resident—there's choke rain. We also need to encourage folks that live in that area
that are affected by drought conditions, like Haiku-Olinda, to be given incentives to
have their own catchment storage system that they could rely upon for nonpotable
uses.
The Haiku area uses the least amount of water of any place in the island of Maui,
400 gallons a day per household. Therefore, they're the low-hanging fruit; they're the
place that could really benefit from additional storage and not have to be pressing on
short supplies when rainfall isn't present. Right now, that storage is not encouraged,
it's actually discouraged.
So we need to step up to the plate, make sure that the people have pure water, make
sure that the agricultural needs are met by a long-term plan, and in the short-term by
other sources we have like Maui Land & Pine has a, a well in HaIiimaile that has a
million gallons a day capacity. Could they share a little bit of it maybe during drought
times? Maybe we should be talking about that.
So thank you for passing this ordinance. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. deNaie.
Any questions for our testifier? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Lucienne, I know that you've been intimately involved in water issues on Maui for
many, many years; and you probably have more knowledge about individual water
sources and their use on Maui than most Members on this Council.
MS. deNAIE: I'm starting to forget it because I did my research four years ago.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, in, in doing my research, the Environmental Impact
Statement that was done for the emergency use during, well, actually, for the
emergent—emergency drought use.
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MS.

DeNAIE: Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The Hamakuapoko wells, it mentioned in that
Environmental Impact Statement that the pos--that one of the alternatives for use for
emergency drought purposes would be the Kaupakalu--Kaupakalua well that, at that
time, was slated to come online very shortly.
Is, and just to clarify, is the Kaupakalua well now better known as the Dowling well
that has been drilled in that area?
MS. DeNAIE: That is the same well. It's about 1,200-foot elevation along Kaupakalua
Road, and the water there has very low chlorides and it has no traces of pesticides
or, you know, other contaminants according to the reports that I've read. There's
been extensive reports done on it.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
MS. DeNAIE: You know, did I say one more thing? The people who really need this water
from these H'poko wells are Old Maui High for their fire flow requirements,
nonpotable use. And somehow we can't get it together to make sort of practical use
of water that's a half mile away from where they are. You know, it's, this is so sort of
backwards, anyway.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much for being here.
MS. DeNAIE: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Ms, deNaie?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Ginny Parsons, testifying on Committee Report 06-104;
followed by Hannah Bernard.
MS. GINNY PARSONS (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
I feel like I need a HazMat suit to get rid of this water that was brought in earlier.
Hi and good morning, Mr. Chair and Councilmembers.
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I'm Ginny Parsons. I'm a member of the Board of Water Supply, also a member of
the water--Upcountry Water Oversight Committee, and a member of the American
Waterworks Association.

I'm coming to you, I have a concern right now. We're getting drought reports on a
daily basis to the Board Members, for the Upcountry area. And in the past, that
meant that Pookela well--the H'poko wells were going to be turned on and start to be
pumped. And a lot of times, that was done in the past in order to get the wells, the,
the pumps to work in the well.
I can remember one time when I asked Mr. Craddick--my, my yard was flooded, did
we have enough because we'd had so much rain, did we have enough water in the
reservoirs now that we could call off this drought, I'm concerned that, that water is
being planned to being pumped Upcountry quite shortly just to test those pumps.
And that is of great concern given the phosphate fiasco that we had, the pathogen
issue, the number of community members in the Haiku area that receives that water
first who have illness.
And I read the letter from the Mayor yesterday afternoon, and shot back--I don't know
if all you got it, but I shot back the EPA report that came on the, the $500,000 grant
that we did for the lead study that Mr. Kane helped to, to provide for us. I'm not sure
where this figure $12 million for this well comes from. I think that's something we
need to really research.
But in light of the request to do more research, you know, we can't, we, we can't just
call in some specialist and, overnight, and say this is going to happen. You need a
quality assurance program, You need a quality program that's going to include the
EPA, the DOH, the members of the community; and you put together a quality
assessment program that you follow.
Well, this letter from August 8, and I don't know if you've seen it or not, but this is
pathetic. This Administration and this Department of Water Supply, this is a pathetic
letter given to us as a oversight of a, of a $500,000 grant which was, limited data
were collected. The statical--the statistical report, support for the conclusions is
lacking. An overall view of the situation at the Upcountry Maui Water Systems and
what the study results mean with respect to the situation was not presented. They
couldn't even follow the QAP plan.
Now, if you don't have qualified personnel, how do you expect in two weeks to be
able to put together some scientists to put together a package to do testing for
pathogens in the--and, and pesticides that are known to be in that area. It's not
possible.
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So my, in conclusion, I'm urging you--follow through; pass this ordinance. You can
repeal or amend it at a later date. But for right now, stop it before it gets shot
Upcountry and causes more illness, or put into Paia and into Central Valley. Err on
the side of caution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Parsons.
Members, any questions for Ms. Parsons? Ms. Anderson,
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Ms. Parsons, thank you for being here.
And, Members, the, the report that, a review letter that she's referenced in her
testimony is attached to the packet that I had passed out during our break. it's the
last document in that packet.
And this is very disturbing that the EPA who gave us this money to do this report is
now saying that the report is weak at best, and that lots of information that should
have been addressed was left out.
When, and, and being on the Oversight Committee Upcountry, Oversight Committee
regarding this report and the grant that we received from EPA, you folks have tracked
all of this from day one. And I recall that when the draft report came out, that it
wasn't--it was kept confidential. It was--we weren't even allowed, the Council wasn't
even allowed to see this draft report, Mr. Chairman; and that the draft report went to
the Mayor's office and/or the Department of Water Supply held it as confidential, and
that even your Committee could not see it.
And so, it, it appears, in this letter, that they're saying that things are disconnected in
this report and it's very spotty. So I don't want to put you on the spot, but would it be
fair to say that there changes made in the draft report that now makes the final report
a problem for the EPA?
MS. PARSONS: Absolutely. And the Committee has been trying to get this resolved for six
or seven months with no cooperation.
This has been a, a, this has been the path that the, the Administration's taken from
day one since we've had problems Upcountry
.
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Dr. Edward's reports were withheld for over six weeks. I mean, come on. You, you,
you give it to the public, but the public, especially your community--committees start
to deal with this so that you can get some input provided. Everything's been held
behind closed doors.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So would you say that the Upcountry Oversight Advisory
Committee, since the initiation of your work till today, would, would you say that your
trust in the Department of Supply's abilities to manage our water has increased or
decreased over that time?
MS. PARSONS: Oh. It's, it's decreased. There's absolutely no way that, that you can trust
what they say or what they do. You, you ask for a report, you can't get it back. You
don't get a clear one.
When we ask for detailed information, they give us the, the very least that they have
to give us. And then you have to go back and, and qualify even more detailed
information. It's, it, this is happening, this happens to you all.
I mean you throw this $12 million figure out, what do you have to substantiate what
that 12 million's made up of? I mean nobody spends that kind of money for the well.
Has he got the lawsuit in there? Does he have the settlement funds in there? I
mean, if, I mean what is in here? I, it's a resource, you know, you, you don't want to
lose, but you also don't want to put it onboard if it's going to be a health hazard. You
don't take that risk. You want--and I said this before--you want to, you want to look at
this well, you go to the max with your testing. You go above and beyond the
minimum. We're a tropical environment. You have to go . the EPA is bringing on
new pathogens and, and new chemicals for testing, and they're going to come in the
next five years; in, in the next five, ten, and fifteen years. You go beyond where they
are today or where they were twenty years ago and test. You put together a
community-agreed-upon quality assurance program to do this testing. And that takes
a minimum of six months to put together. In the meantime, you stop it.
The other issue that I, that I have right now is you got this drought; you got Pookela
Well--should have been online. We don't know why it's not online. It was ready to go
in 2002. I keep saying that. We gave out 194 meters to date. That's 200,000
gallons of water. That allotment alone was what we were going to take from the
Dowling well. That was already there. So this Pookela well's brand new for
Upcountry.
Stop issuing meters for right now. If we have a drought, you want to call a drought,
stop issuing meters and designate that well for the drought until you have another
source.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Ginny.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any other questions for Ms. Parsons?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
MS. PARSONS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Hannah Bernard, testifying on Committee Report 06-104;
followed by Paul Kiang.
MS. HANNAH BERNARD, PRESIDENT OF HAWAII WILDLIFE FUND ,ftestifyinct on
Committee Report No. 06-104):
Aloha, Council Chair. I'd like to thank you so much for your patience. You've been
very generous with this very highly emotional issue. And, Councilmembers, thank
you so much for allowing this. For, actually, those of you in ... for bringing this to
this point.
And, as Lance said earlier, this is heroic and you have done fabulous due diligence,
especially you, Michelle. You've done incredible work on this and you should be
commended.
My name is Hannah Bernard. I am President of Hawaii Wildlife Fund, and I'm
testifying today on behalf of my organization because this is an environmental justice
issue and it has implications for our nearshore reef quality; and, as an individual, as a
former West Maui and Paia resident. I'm probably the only West Maui person that
could make it here today, former, who did live there in the early nineties when those
wells were capped due to DBCP pollution.
And I, I just want to say ditto to everybody's testimony except for the gentleman from
the University of Hawaii and the former. The gentlemen from University of Hawaii
talked about how we can take DBCP out of the water. We can purify the water. I
have no doubt of that. We probably could purify our water. The question is, will it
remain pure? Will there be breaks? Will there be problems with the system?
When I lived on the west side in the early nineties, we received notices, I don't
remember how often but I'm sure it's in public record from Department of Health, that
we should not drink our water until it had been boiled because the system had been
overwhelmed over and over again.
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So we already know that our systems are--they're fallible. If it's not just human error,
they can break. Do you want to be the one drinking the water when it breaks? No.

The, the study that was done on lead in Upcountry residents, one of the points that
was made is that many of us already have filters on our systems. So whether our
system at the County level is filtering or whether we're filtering it ourselves, we're all
forced into this position of double protecting ourselves.
I, for one, don't want to have that kind of risk, not when we have so many options out
there and we should be doing a better job of capturing the rain when we are the
second or third rainiest place on the planet, depending on the year. We share that
distinction with a, a mountain in India. So depending on the rainfall, we're the second
or third rainiest place on the planet.
So as was said earlier, we should be doing more to capture our rainfall--our clean,
pure water, and then using that. So we, we need to be looking at the big picture.
The United Nations environment program said thirty years ago that wars would be
fought over water. Forget about oil--water. Water is the issue, and we need to be
thinking much bigger than just fighting over polluted wells. We need to be thinking
about the big picture. And there have been some great suggestions already today to
support our farmers, to support firefighting; but, but not giving our people poisoned
well water.
Thank you so much for all your good work. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Bernard.
Any questions for Ms. Bernard, Members?
Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Paul Kiang, testifying on Committee Report 06-103; followed
by Heather Robin Riley.
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MR. PAUL KIANG (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-103):
Good morning, Council Chair Hokama, Councilmembers.
I'm Paul Kiang.
I'm here to support the tireless efforts of Joe Bertram and the comments that Patrick
[sic] made, etcetera.
I live in Kihei. I live in Piilani Villages, and we've been there for over ten years. And
one of the reasons we bought there was because the greenway bike path was
already kind of established and was very attractive to us. In fact, we rode our
bicycles for many years. However, probably within the last five or six years, we just
didn't feel safe riding down South Kihei Road, and especially the Piilani Highway if
you go by the little bridge areas.
The irony is we've got our developer actually start us on the landscaping for that. It's
a natural corridor to go to the schools for the kids, for people with disabilities in order
to get to the shopping areas, and for those of us that want to travel other than by car
and on the highways.
So I'm here to urge not only helping to get everything on the map, but literally to go
ahead and let's build something tangible. And I'd like to see it tried to get started now
and you can start behind my house.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you done, Mr. Kiang?
MR. KIANG: Yes. I don't have much more to say.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any questions for Mr. Kiang this, this morning, Members?
Thank you very much for your presence.
MR. KIANG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Heather Robin Riley, testifying on Committee Report 06-104;
followed by Richard Brush.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
September 1, 2006
Page 55

MS. HEATHER ROBIN RILEY (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Hello. I'm here today to talk about the support of our quality of life, for water, and
specifically for Paia, but thinking actually for the whole island.
And what I'd like to address today is ethics. And I'd like to talk about a philosophy
called "cradle-to-cradle design." And this is actually, it's pretty straightforward, but I
think it's a really beautiful philosophy to take into consideration. Cradle-to-cradle
design means continued life. So you make decisions in a more holistic sense
thinking of not cradle-to-death short-term solutions that won't continue life, but
cradle-to-cradle.
And what I'd like to address is a very important point of when we're making decisions
and for, for you to continue to help our County by passing this ordinance, is how can
we best serve all children and all species.
And knowing that this well--I actually disagree with the testimony. I do not believe
you can filter that water perfectly. There are filters, but, as you know, the nitrate
level, there's not enough funding to do that properly. And even if there was, there's
actually a very small part of signs that people, it's very important, but people brush
into the carpet. And as a, a graduate of philosophy, I, that's what I learned to study
and to focus on, were those small details that people brush aside.
And I just believe that there's not enough known. What we do know, if we're trying to
consider how we best serve our children, that this water, even filtered, causes "blue
baby syndrome" and testicular toxicity; and this will not continue life. It also, because
it's carcinogenics, causes cancer.
And what I think we need to consider is that even if the, the water was filtered and
even if the nitrate level was brought down, these diseases would still continue. And
what they're finding, actually, is that when you filter things down to a smaller level,
sometimes things can get more powerful. And this is the unknown part of chemistry,
that I don't believe anyone's brought up; but, actually, at the . . . time, but you try to
bring things to decrease it, it actually gets more potent. The chemicals become more
potent.
And I'm not a student of chemistry. But as a, as a philosopher, I like just to think
about it on an ethical standpoint, we do know that this well is unsuitable for drinking
and bathing, and so I don't believe it should be used at all for that purpose. We
should cap it permanently and do every effort we can because we--and the humanity
principle.
I guess does that mean, I have . . .
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CHAIR HOKAMA: You, you need to conclude, please.
MS. RILEY: I guess basically what I want to say is let's not be negligent. Let's not know-let's not know better and doing it again, and let's not be insane and doing the same
thing and expecting different results. As far as the Mayor, with what he's doing. So
let's do everything we can to stop this well because we just know that it's, it's not, it's
not suitable for the quality of life.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Would you please state your name for the record, please.
MS. RILEY: Yes. My name is Heather Robin Riley.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Riley.
Any questions for Ms. Riley, Members?
Thank you very much for your comments today.
MS. RILEY: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Richard Brush, testifying on Committee Report 06-104;
followed by Edward David Thielk.
MR. RICHARD BRUSH (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Yes, good morning. I'm, I'm Richard Brush; and I'm, I'm also on the Upcountry
Oversight Advisory Committee and we, we ask questions.
And our focus has been on, has been on lead. And it, the more you find out about
lead, the more interesting this becomes because it seems that about 2,000 years
ago, the Emperor Augustus decreed that lead was a bad thing and they couldn't use
it in their plumbing. And yet, 2,000 years later, we're still using it.
So it, it brings us to this point of, of the things that have been found in the water
twenty years ago. And, you know, obviously, we know they're, they're bad things.
Now this was twenty years ago.
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Meanwhile, other things have been used in the water. I mean not in the water, but,
but on the soil in the agriculture, and these things have most likely been percolating.
And we're not testing for those, we don't even know exactly what they are. Seems to
me we should know what they are.
But it, it sort of begs an even larger question; and that is it's not only in the water.
These things that go into the soil, they're also in the air, they're in the dust, which is
what we found out with the lead, that the lead, perhaps it's not so much in the County
water, but it's actually in the paint. As we know it used to be in our gasoline, you
know. The interesting thing is that the Greeks were selling the Romans pottery that
had been lead--had lead in the paint that was fired on there, and it could be that, that
was another source. It, I think we have to be very vigilant in looking at exactly what
we're doing and before we bring these things on.
So I do support this ordinance, and, and I, but I believe that we should look carefully
at what we're putting our environment. And Maui has always been a tremendous
agricultural force in Hawaii, and in the world, in fact. I believe the Chinese Revolution
was financed by agricultural products grown on Maui. The miners in California were
fed from Maui.
Back, remember, at the State Fairs on Oahu, the, the sweetest corn came from Maui.
Up until 1930, Maui was totally independent. We exported food. Nineteen
twenty-two, they used waste molasses to power automobiles. I learned that at the
Sugar Fair the other week.
And, you know, this, this asks the larger questions of where we're all going. It seems
that Maui has a reputation in the world now for the Frankenstein foods for the genetic
modifying. Perhaps we could change that, but it's going to take the will of the people.
Like I said, the Emperor made this decree, but 2,000 years, we still have this
problem. And so it really will have to come from us as the, the voters or the people
here to create our own future and take responsibility for what we do.
So mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Brush.
Any questions for the gentleman, Members?
Thank you very much for your comments.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, the last person who signed up to testify is
Edward David Thielk, testifying on Committee Report 06-104.

MR. EDWARD THIELK (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-104):
Hi. My name is Edward Thielk. I'm with Mana Foods in Paia.
I came here today to urge the Council to pass the ordinance banning the use of the
Hamakuapoko wells.
After attending the presentations made by the Administration proposing the use of
wells, it is clear that they have been unable or unwilling to respond adequately to our
concerns.
It is outside the scope of credibility to believe these wells can produce water that's
consistently safe. Clean, uncontaminated water is a quality-of-life issue we should
not be here fighting about.
Before the Council became involved in this matter, the health and safety issues
raised by the community were given zero consideration, and we could not get any
clear indication as to whether our concerns were being acknowledged at all.
I see no basis to continue considering the proposal. It would be a great blessing and
a relief if it were here to die here today.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Thielk.
Any questions for the gentleman, Members? Having none, thank you for your
comments.
The Chair will offer anyone one last opportunity to share testimony on any item that is
on the agenda for 1 September 2006, to please make yourself known. We will be
happy to provide you with your opportunity.
Seeing no one coming forward, Members, with no objection, the Chair shall be
closing testimony for today's meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I would note that we have received written
testimony prior to the meeting and during the meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. With no objection, Members, the Council shall accept written
testimony received for today's meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED, THERE BEING NO
OBJECTION, WERE MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF
THIS MEETING.
The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-96

- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 50 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING SECTION 3.48.450, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
REAL PROPERTY TAX HOME EXEMPTION", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-184, from Councilmember Damn P. Kane,
be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-96.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-96. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
On May 23, 2005, this Council passed Ordinance No. 3285 which increased the
homeowner exemption from $110,000 to $200,000 for tax years running through
June 30, 2006 and June 30, 2007.
On May 26, 2006, this past May, this Council passed Ordinance No. 3386 which
further increased the homeowner exemption from $200,000 to 300,000 for tax year
ending next June 30.
This bill proposes to allow the 300,000 exemption to apply to future tax years unless
a future Council increases or decreases the amount. Passage of this proposed bill
would clearly express this Council's preference to utilize the progressive approach of
increasing the homeowner exemption to help lower- and middle-income taxpayers.
Also, a note, within the committee report there was a question regarding this
ordinance as to whether or not a, a portion of our Maui County Code,
specifically 3.48.465, which provides homeowners from 60 to 69 years of age with a
$110,000 homeowner exemption, and homeowners from the 70 years of age and
over with a $130,000 exemption would be impacted negatively.
So I will state that by doing this, there is no negative impact.

And, in fact, if we were not to pass this bill, that at the Fiscal Year '07 completion,
which is next June, they would still retain, if we lost the homeowner exemption
completely, these folks would still maintain their exemption of a minimum of
$110,000, so the protection would remain intact for our seniors.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL 50 (2006).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-97 - COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-83 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF DANEEN KAILI VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, CASE NO. 7-03-00034",
be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APROVED COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-97.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-97. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee met on August 15, 2006 to discuss a resolution authorizing
settlement of the Daneen Kaili versus County of Maui case. Your Committee voted
to approve the resolution under the terms proposed in executive session.
This case alleges a work-related injury sustained on January 3, 2003 by Daneen
Kaili, a County employee. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; eight "ayes", one "excused"--Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-83.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-98 - COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO, 06-84 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF CLAIM NO. 2004-020 BY DEBORAH LYNN MAY, DOUG SMITH,
AND ALLSTATE INDEMNITY COMPANY", be ADOPTED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-98.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-98. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman,
Your Committee, having met on August 15, 2006, discussed a resolution authorizing
settlement of Claim No. 2004-020, by Deborah Lynn May, Doug Smith, and Allstate
Indemnity Company.
The purpose of the resolution is to authorize the Corporation Counsel to settle this
case for $8,232.23.
This case alleges damages due to an automobile collision with a County Police
vehicle.
Your Committee voted to approve the resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
aye
"

,1

AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; eight "ayes", one "excused"--Ms. Johnson.

Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-84.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-99 - COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-85 , entitled "INDEMNIFYING JACK
SPOTTSWOOD, JOAN MORRIS, AND NAVAYO CAISERMAN IN CONSTANCE C.
DEANS, ET AL. V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL NO. 06-1-0175(1)", be
ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-99.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-99. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
At the Committee of the Whole meeting of August 15, 2006, your Committee
discussed a proposed revised resolution to indemnify Jack Spottswood, Joan Morris,
and Navayo Caiserman in the Constance C. Deans versus County of Maui case.
This matter alleges that the death of Stuart R. Deans was caused by negligent
conduct of the defendants.
Your Committee voted to approve the revised resolution.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE,
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Ms. Johnson,
Mr, Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-85.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-100

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-86 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION FOR SPECIAL COUNSEL MARR HIPP JONES &
WANG, IN JACK HENRY WILLIAMS, JR., ET AL. VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, CIVIL
NO. CV05-00278 DAE LEK", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr, Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman,
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-100.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-100. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
At the August 15, 2006 Committee of the Whole meeting, your Committee met to
discuss a resolution to authorize additional compensation for special counsel Marr
Hipp Jones & Wang in the Jack Henry Williams, Jr., case versus the County of Maui.
The intent of the resolution is to authorize $85,000 in additional compensation for
Marr Hipp Jones & Wang as special counsel, bringing the total compensation for this
case to $125,000.
This matter includes allegations of violations of the Fair Labor Standards Act.
Your Committee voted to approve this resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-86.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-101 -

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-87 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION FOR SPECIAL COUNSEL MARR HIPP JONES &
WANG, IN TRINIDAD K. ALCONCEL., ET AL. VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, CIVIL
NO. CV05-00280 SPK BMK", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-101.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-101. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
At the Committee of the Whole meeting of August 15, 2006, your Committee met to
discuss a resolution authorizing additional compensation for special counsel Marr
Hipp Jones & Wang in the Trinidad K. Alconcel versus County of Maui case.
The purpose of the resolution is to authorize an additional $85,000 for special
counsel for a total compensation of 125,000 for this particular case.
This matter alleges violations of the Fair Labor Standards Act; and your Committee
voted to approve the resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; eight "ayes", one "excused"--Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-87.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
06-102
NO.

- LAND USE COMMITEE:

Recommending that County Communication No. 02-209, from the former Planning
Director, transmitting an application submitted by BFS, Inc. for a Change in Zoning
from R-3 Residential District to B-2 Community Business District to construct a new
Kihei Ace Hardware and Retail Shop on approximately 43,390 square feet of land
located at 1488 South Kihei Road, Kihei, Maui, Hawaii (TMK: (2) 3-9-10:077), be
FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-102 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-102. Mr. Carroll.
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VICE - CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.

Your Committee met on August 16, 2006. At that meeting, Mr. Munekiyo informed
your Committee that BFS understands the difficult circumstances which your
Committee has faced.
Having considered your Committee's discussion, he advised that BFS is willing to
withdraw their application and start the process over.
In light of the applicant's withdrawal of his request, your Committee voted
recommending filing of the communication which is before you today.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; eight "ayes", one "excused"--Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-103

- PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-88, entitled "SUPPORTING THE SOUTH
MAUI REGION PARKS & OPEN SPACE MASTER PLAN", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF COMMITTEE REPORT 06-103.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-103. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
There is a resolution attached to this committee report, but rather than read through
the entire resolution, I'd just like to highlight the points of what it contains.
And this is regarding the South Maui Regional Parks & Open Space Master Plan, and
it is one of the six Implementing Actions of the Kihei-Makena Community Plan
pertaining to Land Use; and that is to prepare an Open Space Master Plan for the
region to provide "a unified system of non-motorized access to community
resources".
This Plan is a direct response of the Kihei community's vision of establishing an open
space framework of contiguous trails and designated pathways consistent with the
objectives of the plan, the Kihei-Makena Plan.
The testifiers that have supported this Plan, they support bicycle and walking trails,
especially the ones that would create safe open space corridors for residents to use
in addition to establishing a sense of place in the Kihei region.
So, Mr. Chair, the other important part of this is in the "BE IT RESOLVED" part of the
resolution, which is the actions that would be urged to be taken. And the fourth
"WHEREAS" clau--I mean the fourth action clause is: "That it hereby urges the
Planning Director, as the chief planning officer of the County of Maui and as the
technical advisor to the Maui County Council on all planning matters, to prepare
necessary amendments to the Kihei-Makena Community Plan, including appropriate
maps to incorporate the South Maui Regional Parks & Open Space Master Plan."
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'm very happy to support this. And, you know, we, we had this report done, the Maui
Open Space Plan, done in 2003. And, unfortunately, I think it just sat on a shelf for
several years.
And as it is an Implementing Action of the Kihei-Makena Community Plan and it does
set forth particular corridors that are to be set aside for open space and
bikeway/greenway areas, I felt that, that we needed to bring it to the Council to adopt
it and to make sure that all those in the County are aware that this is part of the
Kihei-Makena Community Plan.
There is one area that is still un--uncomplete or that needs to be completed in
regards to this Plan; and that is that all of our cultural sites and geographic landmarks
that are of significance also have to be included in this Plan. And this body passed in
its budget this year an additional $15,000 to assist the Kihei Community Association
to complete that section of the Plan, and they are working on that today as we speak.
So I'm very pleased to be able to support the adoption of this Plan and hope that this
will be an example of how you can take community input, put it into action, and then
have the end result be something that everybody in the County is aware of and will
be able to utilize in all planning functions in the future.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
September 1, 2006
Page 72

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; eight "ayes", one "excused"--Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-88.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-104

- WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 51 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
REPEALING CHAPTER 2.88A, MAUI COUNTY CODE, AND AMENDING
TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE COUNTY WATER
CODE", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
and

2.

That Committee Report No. 06-59, from the Water Resources Committee, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
MOVE FOR ADOPTION OF COMMITTEE REPORT 06-104.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to adopt
Committee Report 06-104. Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Your Water Resources Committee met on August 16 and after much discussion,
recommended adoption for a bill for an ordinance repealing Chapter 2.88A, Maui
County Code, amending Title 14, Maui County Code, relating to the Water Code.
What this does, Mr. Chairman, is take, takes those items that we do have codified
currently in the County Code and folds them into a new title, Title 14 in the Maui
County Code, which will be where we will put the new codified rules that previously
had been the Board of Water Supply rules. The Council will be working on those and
adopting them as the County Water Code.
In addition to that establishment of Title 14 as the new Maui County Water Code, the
Committee also did adopt a provision, recommended adoption of a provision that
would prohibit the use of water from Hamakuapoko wells for human consumption.
We met many times over this issue over the last year and as was mentioned earlier,
had unanimously adopted a resolution and which does not have the force and effect
of law, but this ordinance does, Mr. Chairman. And I'm happy to report that the
Committee, those members who were in attendance voted unanimously also to pass
this ordinance. And I feel that we have done our due diligence. We've had many
meetings on this issue, and I think that this is the prudent thing for us to do at this
time.
I would like to mention, Mr. Chairman, that water is a public resource. And it should
be a matter of public disclosure, public discussion, such as what we did in our
Committee regarding the Hamakuapoko wells.
The County's Water Use and Development Plan was last adopted by this Council in
1990. Any changes to use and water development in the County should
appropriately be brought before this Council to be adopted as an amendment to that
Plan. It's called for in our County Charter; it's also called for in our County Code.
And in doing that, Mr. Chairman, that makes development and plans for distribution
of water in this County, which is a public asset, a public matter, not something that is
decided by people outside the public arena.
And so I think it's most important that we all recognize that what we're doing today is
the start of, well, I hate to say the word "force," but, really, we're, what we're doing
today is we are, we are taking our position, our rightful position as the stewards, on
behalf of the public, for how water is developed and treated in Maui County into the
future.
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We have a chance right now to set a precedent, to say that we are making a policy
decision that we think it's not wise to develop contaminated wells for the use of public
consumption.
We have plenty of other options available to us in this County, Mr. Chairman, many of
which this Water Resource Committee has discussed and which this body as a
whole, through your Budget Committee, Mr. Chairman, has funded. We await the
exploration of those funds for clean sources for the public to use in Maui County.
You know, because this has become such a controversial issue between the public,
this body, and the Administration, I feel compelled to add further comments in
regards to this committee report.
It seems that a 36-inch pipeline is highly oversized for the use of water from two wells
that could not deliver more than a million gallons a day. In fact, we know it to be a
fact.
So it appears that the underlying purpose behind the Administration moving forward
with this ill-conceived plan is to connect the Upcountry water source with Central
Maui. And we've already heard that, well, we already know about the problems that
the Upcountry surface water system is still dealing with today.
And, unfortunately, the, the letter that we received from the EPA Administrator for the
grant that was given to the County, as I pointed out to Members earlier, shows that
they are dissatisfied with the Department's, I guess the Department's final report in
that it seems to be lacking, lacking the actual objectives that were set forward by the
EPA and that were required in their grant.
This, this is not the time to be mixing two systems, one of which is certainly
questionable at this time, without having accurate studies done.
The Mayor brought up his contention that we are making a decision that's not based
on sound science. Well, we would like to see the Department produce some sound
science in the, in the work they have before them already and with the funding that
they've received from the Federal government so that we have some assurance that
what they're doing in regards to protection for people in the Upcountry water system
is something that we can depend on and that the public can depend on.
You know, any use of this water for permanent purposes Upcountry would require an
Environmental impact Statement.
We've asked the Department whether or not they have initiated that, that document.
And we were told at one meeting that the Director believed it had already been
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forwarded to the State for approval. However, upon checking, we found that, that
has not happened.
So, basically, I think that what we .. . are finding is that it's up to us to be the
stewards on behalf of the people as to how we develop the public resource that is
going to be so vital to the future of this County and to generations yet unborn,
Mr. Chairman.
And as the elected body who has that responsibility, this, I think is our opportunity to
step forward and take, take that position as stewards and set policy on the direction
that we're going to take for development of, of water sources in the County.
And with that, Mr. Chairman, I would respectfully request support for this Committee,
adoption of this committee report and the attached ordinance.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you?
Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is adopted; eight "ayes", one "excused"--Ms. Johnson.
And for those that are interested in this specific proposal, the Council will be
scheduling this for final reading at its September 15 meeting. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 51 (2006).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further committee reports. Shall

we proceed with communications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us proceed.
The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-216

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated August 23, 2006)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Cost of Government Commission due to the resignation of Albert Newsham
received on August 22, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-216,
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to file County
Communication 06-216. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Via correspondence from the Mayor's office, Albert Newsham has resigned from the
Cost of Government Commission effective August 22, 2006.
I'd like to thank Mr. Newsham for serving our community in this capacity,
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-217 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated August 24, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPOINTING GWENDOLYN R. MINK
TO THE CONGRESSWOMAN PATSY T. MINK COMMISSION", and informing that
he will entertain the following motions:
1.

A motion to WAIVE the requirement of committee referral and
recommendation of the proposed resolution;

2.

A motion to ADOPT the proposed resolution; and

3.

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ON YOUR, YOUR BEHALF, PURSUANT TO SECTION 5(H) OF
THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL, I MOVE TO WAIVE
COMMITTEE REFERRAL OF COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 06-217.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to waive the
requirement of committee referral and recommendation of the proposed resolution.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. No discussion, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any discussion on the motion before you, Members? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no:'
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION AND THE
FILING OF THE COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt the
proposed resolution attached to communi--County Communication 06-217, and the
filing of said communication. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. May we have the Clerk read the
resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for bringing this
resolution to the Council's attention.
It is with great pleasure to support this resolution appointing Gwendolyn Mink to the
Commission aptly named after her late mother, the Honorable Patsy T. Mink.
Ms. Mink is a university professor of political science and is a strong advocate of
women's rights. She has also authored many articles and publications of this very
important issue.

As a matter of fact, in January of 2001, a national women's media organization called
"Women's eNews" named her one of twenty-one women shaping the twenty-first
century. So needless to say, Ms. Mink has a very impressive resume, and I would
ask for the Members' unanimous support of this resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
It, it, it is my honor to support this resolution appointing Gwendolyn Mink to The
Congresswoman Patsy Mink Commission. Ms. Mink has demonstrated, as an
educator as well as an author, and a constant advocate for the very issues like
equality, welfare reform, that her mom, the late Honorable Congresswoman Patsy
Mink passionately championed.
I cannot think of a more appropriate qualified candidate to serve in this capacity, nor
a tribute to her mother.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-89.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
NO. 06-218 - AGNES M. HAYASHI, COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT
PROGRAM MANAGER, (dated August 17, 2006)
Informing of the approval of Hale Mahaolu Ehiku Inc.'s request to redirect $369,542
in Community Development Block Grant funds from new construction of the Ehiku
Senior Center to the acquisition of a 6.012-acre parcel for its elderly housing project.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-218 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-219 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated August 17, 2006)
Transmitting the Summary of Total Funded Indebtedness Outstanding and Unpaid as
of July 1, 2006.
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The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-219 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-220 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated August 23, 2006)
Transmitting a management letter dated March 15, 2006 from Russell Yamane &
Associates CPAs, Inc., issued in conjunction with the independent financial audit of
the County of Maui for the Fiscal Year ended June 30, 2005.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-220 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-221 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated August 24, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO THE EMERGENCY FUND AND THE FIRST-TIME HOME
BUYERS FUND".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-221 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-222 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated August 24, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN
CONCERNS".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-222 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 06-223 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,

(dated August 24, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-223 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-224 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated August 24, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-224 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-225 - MICHAEL J. MOLINA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated August 23, 2006)
Transmitting a communication dated August 23, 2006 from Ms. Jane Thompson
expressing traffic concerns relating to the possible closing of Baldwin Beach Park,
and a copy of a news article from The Maui News entitled 'Waves take big bite out of
Baldwin Beach."
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-225 be referred to the Parks and Economic Development
Committee.
NO. 06-226 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated August 9, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING PROCEEDINGS IN
EMINENT DOMAIN FOR THE ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY SITUATED AT
WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII FOR WAILUKU WASTEWATER FORCE MAIN
REPLACEMENT".
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The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-226 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
NO. 06-227 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated August 11, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING OF
NON-EXCLUSIVE EASEMENT ON COUNTY OF MAUI REAL PROPERTY
SITUATED AT LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII, TO THE ASSOCIATION OF APARTMENT
OWNERS OF LAHAINA SHORES FOR DRAINLINE PURPOSES".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-227 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
NO. 06-228 - GEORGE Y. TENGAN, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated August 22, 2006)
Transmitting the 2005 Groundwater Contamination Maps for the State of Hawaii.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-228 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, you have the Chair's recommendation to the various Council standing
committees for referral. Are there any requests or considerations at this time?
Having one, those County Communications as stated by the Clerk shall be referred to
the standing committees as noted on your agenda.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no resolutions. Shall we proceed with
ordinances?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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The following bill for an ordinance was presented.

ORDINANCE
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 49 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 3.48.780, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING
TO THE REAL PROPERTY TAX CIRCUIT BREAKER CREDIT
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIRMAN, MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING BILL NO. 49 OF 2006.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to pass Bill 49
on second and final reading. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
The purpose of the revised proposed bill is to lower the percentage threshold for
household income for the real property tax circuit breaker credit program from
3 percent to 2% percent for the tax years beginning July 1, 2007 and July 1, 2008;
and then from 2% percent to 2 percent for the tax years beginning July 1, 2009 and
thereafter.
This bill will allow more homeowners to qualify for the circuit breaker tax credit, as
well as increases the amount of the credit provided.
Mr. Chair and Members, as we know, this will add to the collection of tax relief
measures that this body and, in particular, this Council during this term has done for
property tax relief efforts. It also is included in the package that helped to reduce real
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property tax homeowner exemption rates from $3.50 to $2.50, which is--represents a
29 percent reduction in real property tax rate from Fiscal Year '06, as well as smaller
reductions in other classifications, specifically seven out of the ten classifications had
reductions.
The other component of the package is the bill that just passed first reading just
moments ago, and that is Bill No. 50, I believe, or 51, excuse me. And that bill was to
establish the $300,000 real property tax homeowner exemption on a permanent
basis until such time a future sitting body may want to change that with an increase
or decrease. And that represents over a two-year period, a 172 percent increase
from Fiscal Year '05.
Also, we are discussing currently in the Budget and Finance Committee, the max tax
legislation, specifically, at this point in time, that references the homeowner
classification, as well as the improved residential classification. That discussion, by
the way, was very beneficial, I think, and was very enlightening for us and I think it
will broaden our horizons to look at other means of tax reduction.
So with that, Mr. Chair, I ask for the body's support of Bill No. 49 on second and final
reading.
A final note, I believe the comments that were expressed this morning by one of our
testifiers should be taken to heart. I believe there is merit to the discussion.
However, Bill No. 49, at the Committee level, did not discuss whether or not a circuit
breaker program is a failure or not, and that was the discussion of the expression this
morning by our testifier.
And I believe we will be provided time to have that discussion to see whether or not
the circuit breaker program is in fact a failure or not. But until we have that
discussion, I believe that this provides us additional opportunities to provide relief to
our citizenry here in the County of Maui.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'd like to thank Budget Chairman Kane for introducing this initiative to make more of
our homeowners eligible for the circuit breaker, as well as the earlier initiative, which
is the 300,000 homeowners exemption for that to become permanent.
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I, I know there's no perfect tax system out there, however, if there are areas that this
Council can look for providing for relief to our citizens, then by all means we should
continue that. But then, although I think the input that we got from the members of
the public on this very important issue, especially those folks from COMET, we've
had some very--engaged in some very interesting discussions with them, and 1 want
to thank them for sharing their thoughts on this very sensitive issue for a lot of
people. Because I think without their thoughts and their comments, I, I think it helped
give us the impetus to provide the relief for our citizens out there.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you, Members? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 49 passes second and final reading with eight
"ayes", one "excused"--Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, nothing further is scheduled to come before the
Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We shall start with Mr. Carroll if there are any announcements.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.
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ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of September 1,
2006, was adjourned by the Chair at 12:31 p.m.
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